Minutes of the Faculty Senate Meeting
October 8, 2015
Bump Conference Room
I. Call to order

Chair Rod Rice called the meeting to order at 11:03 AM.  
II. Roll call
Senators present: Drs. Robert Corey (PHYS), William Cross (METE), Marius Ellingsen (ME), Thomas Fontaine (CEE), Patrick Gilcrease (CBE), Mengyu Qiao (MCS), Frank Matejcik (IE), Charles Tolle (ECE), Andrea Brickey (MEM), Zhengtao Zhu (CABS), Al Boysen (HUM), Frank Van Nuys (SS), and Mr. Jason Henry (PE).
Dr. Timothy Masterlark (GEOL/GEOE) was excused.  Coach Jerry Schafer was present
III. Approval of agenda
The agenda was approved by voice vote.

IV. Approval of minutes
The minutes of the September 3, 2015 meeting of the Faculty Senate were approved by voice vote.
V. Report from the Chair
See Old and New Business for material from the Chair’s report.
VI. Committee reports
Committee reports were primarily focused on committee membership (see New Business). 
VII. Old business
A. Workload Policy
Dr. Rice reported that members of the Workload Committee have met with all departments on campus and are compiling data from the surveys to assist in creating a draft of a formal workload policy.  Upon completion, this draft will be sent to the faculty for further input.  Once the policy is vetted by the faculty and the Committee, it will go to the Institutional Workload Committee (IWC) for final review.  If the IWC does not agree on a final workload policy or their recommendations are not approved by President Wilson, the policy may be submitted to the BoR for its decision.
About 45 responses were received to the initial survey.  The responses indicated that the most important factors that should be included as guiding principles for a faculty workload model were flexibility, fairness, and faculty performance.  The least important points were University Vision, University Strategic Plan, and University Mission.

A potential benefit afforded by a workload model would be that it may provide clarity where none currently exists, an observation underscored by faculty feedback that the current model is paradoxically both too prescriptive and too vague. 
The Workload Committee also is considering whether the draft policy should be relatively simple or more detailed.  Feedback generally favored simplicity.
A question was raised about the possibility of faculty feedback to the Provost concerning Department Head performance.

B. Excused Absences Policy.  
This policy was finalized, approved by the University Cabinet, and implemented.
C. BoR Policy Updates.  
The suggestion at the last Senate meeting for modifying proposed BoR grade descriptions was broached with the Provost.  The Provost did not feel this suggestion was appropriate to move forward to BoR.
VIII. New business
A. Potential Spring Final Exam Conflicts for Athletics (Jerry Schafer)


Coach Schafer requested Senate consideration of a potential overlap of the RMAC Conference Track and Field Championships (Spearfish 6-8 May 2016) and Friday final exams (6 May).  Coach Schafer believed that the meet would not impact many athletes as this was only a one-day overlap.  He made the request to minimize issues and get permission for rescheduling finals for affected athletes.  Coach Henry noted that both the Men’s and Women’s Basketball teams will face a similar situation this semester as they play Regis University in Denver on December 11, 2015.

Senate Discussion:  Two questions were asked.

Question:  When will the events schedule be known?

Answer:  The final event schedule may not be completed until approximately one week prior to the meet.

Question:  Is one week notice long enough?

Answer:  More time would be preferred, but it can be difficult to get all student-athletes to do timely notifications.  Also, as noted in the previous question, the final event schedule may not be completed until approximately one week prior to the meet.

Motion:  Dr. Cross moved to allow the Men’s and Women’s Basketball and Track and Field team members to rearrange finals for travel to Denver for the Friday December 11, 2015 basketball  games with Regis University (Men’s and Women’s Basketball) and the first day of the Conference Championship Track and Field Meet in Spearfish May 5, 2016.  Dr. Corey seconded and the motion passed on voice vote.

B.     
October Curriculum Requests (http://www.hpcnet.org/october2015 )


The October Curriculum Requests were presented and passed.    
C. Student Senate Requests
Earlier in the month, Student Senator Yanlin Li presented Dr. Rice with two requests.  First, student senators have expressed some interest in attending Faculty Senate meetings.  Although the Bylaws are silent on this issue, after some discussion, including reference to a similar request to CGE, the Faculty Senate decided only to allow students to Senate meeting by invitation from the Chair or in situations when the Student Senate needs to present a proposal for possible Faculty Senate action.  Senators suggested that the possibility for unintentional FERPA violations coupled with the need for confidentiality during Faculty Senate meetings were sufficient reasons to limit student attendance.
The second request from the Student Senate concerned interest in the possibility of having Faculty-Student Senate joint activities such as laser tag or perhaps a mixer/dinner at the start of the year with the University President.  The Senate agreed to consider this proposal and Dr. Rice invited the Student Senate to the November meeting to propose some possible joint activities.  
IX. Other

A. Course Overloads
Recently, a faculty member met with a student to discuss the student’s class performance and discovered the student had registered for 24 fall semester hours, including two courses scheduled at the same time.  The faculty member asked the Senate to investigate whether additional oversight or rules may be needed regarding student course loads.
According to the SDSM&T Undergraduate and Graduate Catalog, current policy states that a “normal student load is 18 credit hours or fewer. An overload is a course load in excess of 18 credit hours.”  Furthermore, “To register for an overload, students must consult with their academic advisors. Student requests for overload enrollments should be submitted in writing to their college dean (or equivalent) at their ‘HOME’ institution to grant the approval for registration in credits beyond the overload status. This approval will normally be granted based on a student’s exceptional past academic experience.”
Although no overload registration caps are identified in the catalog, the form to request a course overload can be found at the following URL: 
www.sdsmt.edu/academics/registrar/docs/undergraduate-overload-approval-form/
This form requires student, advisor, and registrar approval.

Academic Affairs Committee Charge:  

After discussion, the Senate decided to send this to the Academic Affairs Committee and charged them to investigate the issue and recommend a possible solution.
B. Export Control Issues

With the increase in foreign national students at SDSM&T, Dr. Tolle stated that faculty should be aware of Export Control issues.  Certain issues are subject to Export Control, even if in standard texts relating to standard course material.  Thus, certain types of sensitive research and course materials may require permission from relevant authorities to teach such material to foreign nationals or to exempt foreign nationals from such portions of the course.
X. Adjournment
The Senate adjourned at 12:23 PM.
